University Budget Advisory Committee Meeting
Minutes 
October 7, 2015
2:00 – 3:00 p.m.
Chancellor’s Conference Rm. / Holladay Hall
Members Present: Warwick Arden, Angkana Bode, Lloyd Fleisher, Wyona Goodwin, Jennifer Moore, Mary Peloquin-Dodd, Jennifer Kuzma, Alan Rebar, Paul Umbach, David Zonderman
Others Present:  Retta Clemons, Ginger Draughon, Duane Larick, Vicki Pennington, Barbara Moses, Mick Kulikowski
Provost Arden opened the meeting with a welcome, and called for introductions.  Members introduced themselves.  Provost Arden thanked everyone and noted that today’s meeting is only 1 hour long with much to cover.  He called on Interim Vice Chancellor Mary Peloquin-Dodd to lead discussions for agenda item # 2 “Budget Update.”  She used a power point presentation to guide her discussion as members viewed the display wall screen.
Key points from the presentation titled “Budget and Legislative Update”:
· The UNC System was fully funded for its enrollment growth for fiscal year 2015-16 (funding is $49M for the UNC System) and NC State University is funded at $26M for enrollment growth.  The state appropriated portion of the $26M is $15M.  It’s not that NC State got nearly half of the $49M. . . NC State’s enrollment funding of $26M includes the state appropriated portion plus the tuition portion.
· A one-time bonus of $750 for all state employees was included in the legislative budget to be paid in December 2015.

Member’s Question:

· It’s been said [by Legislators] that the $750 bonus will need to be a separate check.  Is a separate check still on the radar?  Response:  We don’t know whether the bonus will be a separate check or whether it will be a separate line item on employees’ checks.

· The budget includes $150M to the UNC System for repairs and renovations of which NC State will receive approximately 20% of the $150M which will be approximately $30M for its repairs and renovations.  This year, system universities will be able to carry forward 5% of certain line item budgets for the biennium; if they carry forward 5%, at least half (2.5%) of the carry-over is restricted for repairs and renovations.  
· The legislative budget mandates the UNC Board of Governors and the State Board of Community Colleges to study and evaluate how a deferred admission program [N.C. Guaranteed Admission Program] can increase the number of academically at-risk students earning baccalaureate degrees.  These two governing boards must consider the best way to implement this deferred admissions program as well as consider the fiscal and enrollment impact the program might have.  This program guarantees admission for students (who satisfy the admission criteria of a constituent institution, but whose academic credentials are not as competitive as other students) when the students first enroll in a N.C. community college and earn an associate degree prior to enrolling as a student at the constituent institution.  A student who earns an associate degree from a community college in North Carolina [within three years from the date of the deferred acceptance] is guaranteed admission at that constituent institution to complete the requirements for a baccalaureate degree.  This mandate says universities must hold reserve admission slots in future academic years for students who accept deferred admission.  UBAC members are reminded that this portion of the budget mandates that the two governing boards study this deferred admissions concept. Based on study recommendations, universities would be required to draw up a deferred admissions program and begin implementing it in 2016-17. 
· The other similar type legislation from this session says UNC Board of Governors must adopt a policy that requires System universities to offer students who graduate from a cooperative innovative high school program with an associate degree (and who apply for admission to the university) the option of being considered for admission as a freshman or as a transfer student.

Sr. Vice Provost Duane Larick said we don’t know how this will effect freshmen enrollment.  He said the deferred admissions program has the potential to reduce the number of new freshmen and effect enrollment funding.  He said we also don’t know the impact this legislation will have on the number of external transfers.  

[By March 1, 2016 the UNC Board of Governors and the State Board of Community Colleges must report their findings and recommendations to the Legislative Education Oversight Committee, the Fiscal research Division, and to the Office of State Budget and Management.] 
· NC State will receive $2M appropriations ($1M in 2015-16 and $1M in 2016-17) for advance planning of the Engineering Oval Building which is a capital project with a projected cost of $154M.  NC State will be responsible for approximately one half of the total costs.  A bond referendum will be included on the March 15, 2016 Presidential Primary Election ballot which passage will benefit the Engineering Oval building ($75M) and  Plant Sciences building ($85M).  The Plant Sciences building will cost approximately $180M (again, NC State will be responsible for approximately one half of the total costs).  NC State will have “skin in the game” by helping to pay for the costs of these two buildings.  Interim Vice Chancellor Peloquin-Dodd explained how NC State University has authority under House Bill 679 (with short title “UNC Self-Liquidating Projects”) to finance its $77M  share of the Engineering Oval building.  She said that this House Bill gives NC State the authority to finance the project by various means including issuing bonds which she said we’ll have to do.
· The statewide bond will be important to NC State.  This will be the first time North Carolina is holding its Presidential Primary Election in March.  Usually the Primary is held in May.  Chancellors and other UNC System leaders will be promoting the passage of the bond.  

Member’s Question:

· Where will the Plant Sciences building be located, and will it have a BSL?  Response:  It’ll be near the B-Tech building on Centennial Campus.  Yes, it will have a biosafety lab.
· NC State University was granted management flexibility in the 1990s.  The beauty of management flexibility is it lets campus leadership make decisions about how to budget certain line items.  In 2015-16, there will be a mandated management flexibility cut of $18M for the UNC System ($4M will be NC State’s share of the cut).
· Raising the endowment at NC State is key for our campus.  Except for five System universities, the Legislative budget caps the use of General Fund appropriations at $1M for campus advancement activities.

Member’s Question:

· Where does this $4M cut actually come from when we have to take a management flexibility cut? Does it come as a result of us having flexibility?  Response by Provost Arden:  This is a real cut of $4M; the Legislators are saying we’re giving you this cut; and you [University Leadership] have the flexibility to determine where and how you’ll take the $4M cut.

Kevin Howell, Assistant to the Chancellor, distributed three copies of Senate Bills that had been taken up in this Legislative Session as an opportunity to recall some key issues that were addressed.  He said Senate Bill 593 with short title “Improve Professor Quality/UNC System” failed to get out of committee. This bill called for the UNC Board of Governors to adopt a policy requiring all professors to teach a minimum of eight class courses per academic year and to reduce the salary (pro rata basis) for any professor teaching less than the required number.  An audit component for each UNC System university was described in the bill to monitor compliance with this Senate Bill requirement.
Senate Bill 607 with short title “Taxpayer Protection Act” called for the amending of the North Carolina Constitution by adding articles that a) mandate fiscal year spending limits; b) establish an emergency savings reserve fund; and c) limit the income tax rate to 5 percent.  Mr. Howell said this senate bill will stay alive for the next legislative session.
Senate Bill 670 with short title “Term Limits for BOG Members” limits UNC Board of Governors to three (4-year) terms and establishes a process for the selection of the UNC System president. This would be effective as of January 1, 2017.  Mr. Howell said this bill was ratified.
Mr. Howell, light-heartedly, described these handouts as “keepsakes” and said sometimes it’s good to look back [and suggested that Senate Bill 593 dying in committee was positive for NC State and the UNC System universities].
Chancellor Woodson and Kevin Howell received the provost’s verbal accolades for having worked with the legislators in this long legislative session.  Provost Arden said this year’s budget is about his seventh budget cycle that he’s been a part of and said this budget is better than most years.  He asked the rhetorical questions (and answered them). . . “could it [the budget] have been better. . . probably yes; could it have been worse. . . yes.”

Provost Arden discussed the $750 one-time, lump-sum bonus that Legislators approved for permanent employees.  He said University leadership want to mount a merit program for EHRA employees that, those receiving the merit increase, would get it in addition to the $750.  He said a one-percent salary increase for these EHRA employees will cost about $4.4M.  He said if we [the University] demonstrate to Legislators that we can support campus merit increases, then the University might not get appropriations from the Legislators to support merit increases.  Nonetheless, he said we [University leadership] are committed to a campus merit increase program.

Provost Arden said some scary things could possibly happen during the second year of this biennial budget such as NC State getting a larger flexible cut.  
Member’s Question:

· How are you envisioning the merit increase to occur?  Answer by Provost Arden:  The merit increase will be effective retroactive to July 1, 2015.  We will consider market and equity issues.
· What do you see as possible consequences resulting from the 2016-17 budget reductions and caps for Development [NC State’s share of the $16M reduction to UNC-system Advancement programs is $6M.  Plus, general fund appropriations are capped at $1M per campus for Advancement programs.]  Interim VC Peloquin-Dodd responded:  That’s a big cut.   [NC State’s] Development operates with a $17M budget.  I think the cut is sending us a message causing us to do proactive planning.  If the Legislature wanted to, they could have made the cuts and cap effective for this [2015-16] year.  We must ask ourselves what can we do to substitute this [lost] money.  Using resources expediently is important.  We’ll have to find alternative sources to keep fundraising.  There will be a time when our endowment is more mature.
When there was no further input regarding the budget update segment, Provost Arden distributed a handout titled “Strategic Resource Management.”  He began by saying about 33% of the total budget is state appropriated.  He said there’re no public university system that gets 100% funding from their state legislature and that many get much less that North Carolina system universities citing Purdue as getting about 15% state funding and the University of Michigan about 4% state funding.  He said chancellors in the UNC System have asked the Legislature to give us [university leadership] the ability to manage our university budgets without so many strings attached.  Provost Arden said, going back to the previous discussion in today’s meeting, that with the trends of less state support, we must ask ourselves where is the money going to come from, as we continue implementing our university’s strategy plan.
He highlighted key points in the handout.  The handout contained 36 powerpoint-type slides which gave information about phase 1 recommendations of the Strategic Resource Management (SRM) Working Team.  The recommendation categories are:

· Common Internal Allocation Method

· Differential / Premium Tuition & Fees

· Growth of Doctoral Education

· Internal Transfer

Provost Arden began by discussing revenue and Recommendation 1: Common Internal Allocation Method.  He said NC State received about $26M in new money from state appropriations and tuition for 2015-16.  He explained that resources are allocated differently among Distance Education, Veterinary Medicine, and On-campus.  He said money is allocated to colleges (via the provost reserves) based on credit hours.  When colleges increase credit hours they get more money.  He said the SRM Working Group [chaired by Duane Larick and Ginger Draughon] are in the process of drafting a plan to implement a common internal allocation method for enrollment-change related academic funds. Slide #6 on the handout states: “NC State needs a uniform course funding allocation system to units delivering on-campus and DE courses that is independent of the method of delivery.”

Provost Arden said 15 years ago distance education was usually new students and new workloads for faculty.  He said flexible access (whereby online courses are taken by on-campus students) is much more widespread than 15 years ago.  When flexible access doesn’t generate extra credit hours yet earns additional funding (due to the way DE is funded) this resulted in departments being incentivized for offering DE even though no extra credit hours were being generated.  Provost Arden said in the long-run, this funding approach wasn’t fair.  He said University leadership wants to do the right thing and not put a system into place that drives this type of funding behavior.  He said the plan detailing a common internal allocation method will be forthcoming.
Regarding Recommendation 2: Differential / Premium Tuition & Fees - Provost then discussed, named and explained the three types of tuition relative to new money coming into the university budget.  He explained the following:

1) legislature tuition increase – is an increase mandated by the Legislature and is off-set by state  appropriations 

2) premium tuition increase – is an increase approved for a specific academic program.  The new money generated goes specifically to the academic program for which it was approved.

3) campus-initiated tuition increase -  is an increase proposed by an individual campus (and approved by UNC-Board of Governors and ultimately approved by the Legislature) that comes back to the campus to expand the budget.  
Provost Arden said an engineering fee of $500 was approved for this year (2015-16) which will generate $4.4M and engineering fee of $1000 was approved for next year (2016-17) which will generate $8.8M in new money.  He said this money cannot be used for certain things.  He said it will create a significant amount of revenue for Engineering.  He said some schools like Illinois and Purdue have significantly higher fees and that NC State might ask for more next year.  Provost Arden said premium tuition and the engineering fee are approved for academic programs where there’s a high demand and a high return. 
Next, Provost Arden said we are thinking a lot about Recommendation 3: Growth of Doctoral Education.   He said we’re working on developing strategies to expand and indicated that doctoral education is not cheap.  He said the University [centrally] and the Colleges together spend over $40M on the graduate student support plan.  When asked how many graduate students we have, Sr. Vice Provost Larick said we have about 35,000 students total which consists of 24,000 undergraduate degree-seeking; 9,000 graduate, and 2,000 non-degree seeking.  
As time expired for today’s meeting, Provost Arden invited UBAC members to take the handout with them and to look through it [at their leisure].  He summarized with the following points:

At the end of the day, assuming we’ll continue the present trends, we ask ourselves what are opportunities for additional streams of revenue; are there ways to align to manage our current resources so that we’re more impactful.  He said we must have effective use of resources over a period of time. . . over a 5 to 10 year period.
Provost Arden commended Sr. Vice Provost Larick and Director Draughon.  He said the strategic resource management process has been very ably managed by them.

Provost Arden asked whether there were any questions about today’s discussion.  A member asked whether UBAC is going to come back to this topic [strategic resource management] to have more discussion and to re-visit some elements of it.  Provost Arden responded:  We could probably devote a whole UBAC meeting to this.

When there was no more discussion, the meeting adjourned.
Next Meeting:

Tues., April 12, 2016 

3:00-4:15 PM

Chancellor’s Conference Rm. / Holladay Hall
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